SCPD POLICY AND LAW COMMITTEE/LEGISLATIVE PLANNING  MEETING MINUTES
OCTOBER 8, 2015 – 1 PM
SMYRNA REST AREA - SMYRNA, DE
Present: Brian Hartman, DLP; Daniese McMullin-Powell, Delaware ADAPT, SCPD Chair (Committee Co-Chair); Jamie Wolfe, SCPD Vice-Chair; Sybil White, GACEC; Chris Long, DDDS (via phone); Pat Maichle, DDC; William Payne, GACAAPD; Moni Edgar, UCP; Terry Olson, The Arc of Delaware; Debra Veenema, MS Society; Deb Bradl, DVR; Terri Hancharick (EPIC); Brigitte Hancharick (Advocate); Tim Brooks, Parent; Bob Osgood, Parent(Committee Co-Chair); Marge Turner, DSAAPD; Thomas Cook, DelARF; Lisa Elias, FSU; George Meldrum, Nemours; Jeffrey Foster, GACEC Intern; Steve Perales, PBHS; Linda Heller, HLA; Kyle Hodges, SCPD Director
CALL TO ORDER
Kyle Hodges called the meeting to order at 1:06 PM.  
ADDITIONS OR DELETIONS TO THE AGENDA
Kyle noted that the first part of the meeting will address Legislative Agenda planning and the second portion will be review of the October 2015 regulations. Daniese added the Disability Integration Act.  Jamie added the Complex Rehabilitation Technology federal legislation.  Debra noted we need to monitor Able Act implementation.  Kyle noted these would probably be addressed under the Public Policy Issues agenda item.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Kyle noted the following amendments to the minutes:

· 1st page under Review and Discussion of Process, 6th line, delete “in the”.

· 2nd page, last paragraph prior to 2016 Legislative Event, delete “receive” and insert in lieu thereof “provide”

· 2nd page, 2nd paragraph under Legislative Event, 2nd line, insert “which” between “Ball” and “occurs”. 

Motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the minutes from the September 10,  2015 meeting as amended.  
REVIEW OF PUBLIC POLICY ISSUES LIST 
Consistent with the September meeting minutes, Kyle provided another brief overview of the process and the rationale why SCPD is coordinating the development of the legislative agenda. Kyle reported that the SCPD Policy & Law Committee has agreed to coordinate the Legislative Planning that has been coordinated by the Developmental Disabilities Council (DDC) in the past.  Kyle has invited all those that have participated in the past to the meetings and will continue that process.   DDC has new federal priorities it is required to address; therefore, the DDC does not have time to undertake the Legislative Planning as before. In addition, SCPD has coordinated legislative planning events in the past prior to DDC taking on this effort (e.g. Luncheon/Breakfast at the Ag Museum).  

Kyle reviewed the process that was used in the recent past to determine priorities and it was agreed to use the same process at the last meeting – the group will discuss ideas, issues and initiatives to develop a list that will then be voted on.   The top 10 issues will be included in the final legislative agenda.  

Kyle provided the Committee with the list of bills, issues and initiatives that was developed at the last meeting.  This was also provided with the minutes along with a voting sheet with a write-up for each issue.  Kyle suggested reviewing the list to determine if anything needed to be added, deleted or edited at this point before the Committee provides their votes. Pat added that each agency is allotted one vote.  Kyle clarified that SCPD would have one vote; however, the agencies and “consumer” members that are also members of SCPD would be listed separately with each having a vote (e.g. Disabilities Law Program; MS Society; UCP; individual members). 
Kyle noted that he added the CMS Rule on Home & Community Based Services along with a “write-up” on that issue.  He also had removed HB 184 and HB 126 since the former has already passed the House and Senate and the latter was already signed by the Governor.  Kyle also provided a list of federal initiatives provided by Pat Maichle if the Committee wanted to consider those to be added to the final list in which we would vote. However, Pat reported that we would not need to include these initiatives.  Kyle clarified that S. 1604 is included under Competitive Employment & Subminimum Wages. 

The Committee reviewed the list and Kyle offered agencies the opportunity to suggest any other ideas.  After discussion, it was agreed to add the following issues to the list of potential priorities. 
· Termination of Parental Rights – the current statute states that parental rights can be terminated if you are mentally incompetent.   That is interpreted as referring to a parent who’s unable to discharge parental responsibilities by reason of mental disorder or mental incapacity.  Parents are losing their kids based on diagnosis alone. In January 2015, the USDOJ issued a letter of finding against Massachusetts which took the baby of a person with an intellectual disability 2 days after birth based on the rationalization that she could not independently parent the child and refused to consider that the grandmother was going to provide assistance. The USDOJ said that was a violation of the ADA. Advocacy councils in Delaware have made the same pitch and asked the AGs Office to change the statute in Delaware so when the courts are assessing the ability to discharge parental responsibilities by reason of mental disorder or mental incapacity, it should be assessed on the availability of public and private services (e.g. relatives, attendant services, etc.). Some of the Advocacy Councils would like to introduce such legislation in Delaware.  

· Disability Integration Act – link at:  http://www.adapt.org/main.ciamain
· Hearing Aid 60 Day Trial Period Draft Bill– Draft that Linda Heller explained is attached.  

· Complex Rehabilitation Technology (Federal Legislation S 1013; HR 1516).
The Committee then took time to vote on their preferences from the final list of potential priorities and people/organizations provided those to Kyle at the meeting.  Kyle also noted that he received votes from NAMI, GACEC, Easter Seals, and Daniese prior to the meeting. 
POSSIBLE WAYS TO MARKET LEGISLATIVE AGENDA
Kyle reported that the final Legislative Agenda will be shared at the LIFE Conference and it is also for agencies and organizations to use at their pleasure.  It has also been provided at the legislative events held for the last several years at Legislative Hall.  This type of event will not be coordinated by SCPD given the recent lack of impact.  In addition, given the new DDC priorities, it may not have funding available for such an event and SCPD certainly does not have the funding for this event. 

One suggestion at the last meeting was having legislators attend the Disability Ball, which is sponsored by IRI and occurs each November. Pat clarified that her intent was not to have an organized event before, after or during the Ball. It is about bringing legislators together with people with disabilities.   Linda Heller suggested partnering with the Delaware Healthcare Association. Brian suggested making a presentation to the JFC or the Kids Caucus. Tim suggested providing the legislative agenda to legislators at their  public meetings (e.g. “coffees”).  Brian suggested providing the legislative agenda to gubernatorial candidates if there was a debate similar to the one coordinated for the 2008 election.  Linda suggested collaborating with the League of Women Voters in any election context.  Jamie suggested involving Partners.  George is on the Board of AARP and they may need to be involved in any event/s.         

Kyle will “tally” the votes and will provide all the necessary information prior to the November meeting for further discussion. We will need to finalize all the “write-ups” and determine how the agenda is to be presented.  
Terry Olson noted that the Competitive Employment & Subminimum Wage issue is an issue that is strongly divided. He respects each side of the issue and believes there should be more dialogue about it.  Terry noted that The Arc of Delaware is supporting continuing choice for individuals with disabilities and their families to have sheltered workshops and subminimum wages. Daniese noted that The Arc National does not support that position. Terry noted that The Arc National is aware of The Arc of Delaware’s position and is fine with that.  The Arc of Delaware has withdrawn its support of the legislative agenda the last couple of years because the issue of Competitive Employment & Subminimum Wage was on it and The Arc of Delaware could not support it. Terry suggested that The Arc and any others who are like minded be allowed to craft a dissenting opinion that may be included with the legislative agenda. 

Kyle suggested discussing this issue at the next meeting when all issues are finalized. 

However, Kyle did note that the legislative agenda is designed and developed to promote collaboration on issues which organizations and people support. To attach a dissenting opinion to a collaborative list of supported initiatives seems counterproductive. In addition, this issue may not even make the top ten (10).  If it does make the top 10, the write-up under this issue may need to be amended so that the language could be agreed upon by all. Terry noted that suggested language by The Arc last year was voted down.  

Jamie thought a dissenting opinion may confuse legislators. 

Lisa noted that she originally came to the meeting to represent The Arc.  However, she “wears many hats” and is requesting that there be a regular presence of Families Speaking Up (FSU) on this group. Kyle noted that the meetings are open to the public and all are welcome to attend.  It was clarified that Lisa would represent FSU since The Arc has representation.  Kyle stated that Lisa could take the voting sheet back to FSU and submit their choices subsequent to this meeting.  
Thomas noted that if the group is trying to reach consensus that means there is agreement, and the group is not in agreement regarding Competitive Employment & Subminimum Wage so there is not consensus on this issue. Terri Hancharick noted there may not be consensus on other issues which are on the list. Kyle stated that this will be revisited at the next meeting if needed when the final list of priorities is determined. 
The Legislative Planning portion of the meeting was adjourned and the review of Brian’s memo began.  Bob Osgood chaired this portion of the meeting. People in attendance were as follows:  Jamie Wolfe, Linda Heller, Deb Bradl, Moni Edgar, Marge Turner, Steve Perales, Brian Hartman, Bill Payne, Sybil White, Thomas Cook, Debra Veenema, Daniese McMullin-Powell and Chris Long (via phone).  
REVIEW OF REGULATIONS
DMMA Prop. Medicaid Home Health Services Reimbursement Reg. [19 DE Reg. 253 (10/1/15)]  - Motion was made, seconded and approved for Kyle to share preliminary observations with DMMA consistent with Brian’s memo regarding 19 DE Reg. 253 and 258 and solicit a meeting with DMMA to discuss these important issues before formally submitting any comments.  Given that comments are due by October 30th, a meeting to promptly address these issues would be beneficial. 

DMMA Prop. Deletion of Personal Care Services from Medicaid Plan [19 DE Reg. 258 (10/1/15)] - Motion was made, seconded and approved for Kyle to share preliminary observations with DMMA consistent with Brian’s memo regarding 19 DE Reg. 253 and 258 and solicit a meeting with DMMA to discuss these important issues before formally submitting any comments.  Given that comments are due by October 30th, a meeting to promptly address these issues would be beneficial. 

DMMA Prop. Private Duty Nursing Services Regulation [19 DE Reg. 245 (101/15)]
It was agreed not to generally endorse the regulations, but use language consistent with the following:  “The proposed regulations represent a major improvement in several contexts and SCPD appreciates consideration of past comments.  Council still has the following observations and concerns.” Motion was made, seconded and approved for SCPD to share the above observations consistent with Brian’s memo and the aforementioned language.  
DOE Final School Transportation Regulation [19 DE Reg. 307 (10/1/15)]
It was agreed no further action was needed. 

DOE Final K-12 School Counseling Program Regulation [19 DE Reg. 305 (10/1/15)]

It was agreed no further action was needed. 
DOE Final High School Graduation & Diploma Regulation [19 DE Reg. 303 (10/1/15)]
It was agreed no further action was needed. 

DOE Proposed School Psychologist Regulation [19 DE Reg. 241 (10/1/15)]


Motion was made, seconded and approved for SCPD to endorse the proposed regulation consistent with Brian’s memo.  Marge Turner abstained. 

DOE Prop. Certification Programs for Leaders in Education Reg. [19 DE Reg. 243 (10/1/15)]
Motion was made, seconded and approved to share the observations consistent with Brian’s memo with SBE and copy DOE.
DOE Proposed School Health Record Keeping Regulation [19 DE Reg. 234 (10/1/15)]


Motion was made, seconded and approved to share the observations consistent with Brian’s memo with DOE.
DPR Prop. Sp/Lang. Path., Audiol., & Hear. Aid Disp. Telepractice Reg [19 DE Reg. 284 (10/1/15)]
Motion was made, seconded and approved to share the observations consistent with Brian’s memo with the Board of Examiners of Speech/Language Pathologists, Audiologists and Hearing Aid Dispensers and Division of Professional Regulation.   

ADJOURNMENT
The meeting was adjourned at 3:40 PM.
Respectfully submitted,

Kyle Hodges

SCPD Director






